ANC6a Public Safety Committee Meeting

NOTES
Sherwood Recreation Center

Wednesday, January 17, 2007 at 7 pm
Present Committee members: Stephanie Nixon (Chair), Laura Brown

Absent Committee members: Mark Laisch, Mike Seneco, Joe Bellino

Government employees: Carolyn Crank (USAO), Alphonso Coles (MPD), Simone Greene (Ward 6 Neighborhood Services Community Outreach Coordinator, work 202-442-8150 cell 202-340-8569, Simone.Green@dc.gov), Sgt Newbold (cell phone for Sun-Thurs 240-463-5985) and Sgt Jones.
Community members: 5

As of 7:25 pm quorum was not achieved.

Please review notes from past meetings for details about ongoing committee research (e.g., loitering, papering).
Committee Chair/Commissioner Stephanie Nixon called the meeting to order at 7:25 pm.  There was quite a bit of pre-meeting discussion on public safety issues. The meeting began and ended without quorum.  Sgt Newbold asked several questions about the purpose of quorum and what happened to recommendations made in committee without quorum.  Commissioner Nixon explained that the committee would send forward recommendations rather than motions and Commissioner Nixon would make the motion on behalf of the committee.  
Neighborhood Services Coordinator of Ward 6 – Simone Green
Community Outreach coordinator is in charge of following up with the residents.

Hiram.Brewton@dc.gov is the Neighborhood Services Coordinator for Ward 6.

Naomi Mitchell (nmitchell@dccouncil.us) is Councilmember Wells’s community service coordinator.  Ms. Mitchell, Mr. Brewton, and Ms. Green will be working together on these issues.
There are weekly CORE team meetings in which they follow-up with the different agencies.
Mission Statement and Goals for 2007 (the amended and recommended version of these are attached)
The ANC6A mission statement and goals for 2007 were suggested by Commissioner Nixon and discussed by the individuals present.  One important addition to the mission statement and goals from last year was a goal to assist an agency or group on an activity with the goal to enhance public safety.
Recommendation: ANC6A adopt the mission statement and goals for the Public Safety Committee presented at the end of this document.
1609 Isherwood St NE 
Since the December 2006 ANC6A Public Safety Committee Meeting new evidence has emerged with regards abandoned vehicles and illegal dumping at 1609 Isherwood St NE.  Lt. Renato Caldwell (PSA 103) went to the location and ticketed six cars, per an email correspondence.  In addition, a resident submitted a service request for illegal dumping.  
Sgt Newbold (PSA 103) stated that he was unaware of this situation and had not investigated himself.  He stated that since he had not seen the property he did not know if the cars were illegally parked.  Commissioner Nixon pointed out that Lt Caldwell (PSA 103) issued the tickets.  The cars were supposed to be towed if not moved within 48 hours, per Lt Caldwell.  In addition, Ms. Green (Ward 6 Neighborhood Community Outreach Coordinator) reported filing a request for service with regards to the trash after seeing the location.  
There are concerns that vacant properties provide locations for drug activity.  Commander Groomes requested that ANC6A send a letter to supplement the work of MPD and DC Government. There was no committee quorum and Sgt Newbold (PSA 103) expressed his disagreement and requested that the committee allow MPD time to do their job.  Commissioner Nixon noted Commander Groomes’s request and Lt Caldwell’s action to Sgt Newbold and that any letter from the committee would have been supplemental. Ms. Crank (US Attorney’s Office) questioned whether there were calls for service to the address in question regarding drug activity.  Commissioner Nixon pointed out that the General Counsel for MPD will not provide statistics on specific addresses to the ANC without a Freedom of Information Act request.
Because of the lengthy discussion on this topic the committee did not have time to make a recommendation for the ANC.  Since the meeting, Commissioner Nixon has corresponded with Lt Caldwell, Ms. Crank, Ms. Green, Mr. Brewton, and Mr. Ingea (DPW, Clean Sweep) about the status of this property.  During a phone call on Tuesday, January 23, 2007 Mr. Brewton reported visiting the property again and taking pictures and that the owner has agreed to fence in the property in an attempt to prevent further dumping at the site.  Commissioner Nixon discussed the possibility of sending a letter to the owner on behalf of 6A08 requesting that he work with the neighbors to improve the public safety and welfare of the neighborhood.  
311/911 Calls for Service
Concerns were expressed about responses to 3-1-1 calls for service.  These concerns have been expressed before.  Sgt Newbold asked Mrs. Brown if she felt officers were not responding.  Mrs. Brown clarified that she felt the calls were not dispatched.  Sgt Jones discussed the CAD system that is used for prioritizing calls.
Commissioner Nixon pointed out that calls for services are lumped into different events.  There have been instances when calls 30 minutes to 1 hour apart were lumped as the same event in calls for service reports which report “events” vs number of calls.  

Firework and Firecracker legislation in DC 
The committee and community discussed the firework and firecracker legislation (Chapter 33H DCMR) that was presented at the October 2006 Public Safety Committee Meeting.  At that point the committee voted to table any motions until the outcome of the 2006 elections and until the new Mayor set up his cabinet.  At this time the cabinet has a preliminary set-up so the committee has revisited this issue.

The original idea was to recommend overtime pay for Fire Marshalls on dates that historically have high rates of calls for fireworks and firecrackers.  One idea that both MPD and FEMS had mentioned was having a Fire Marshall ride along with an MPD officer in a given district and respond to only calls for Fireworks/Firecrackers.  Sgt Jones and Sgt Newbold expressed disagreement as Fire Marshalls have arrest powers.  Commissioner Nixon asked whether Fire Marshalls have access to the same “radio channels” as MPD.  The answer was that Fire Marshalls do not.  As there are some fireworks/firecrackers that sound exactly like gun shots, the committee reiterated the importance of having police officers present to radio for back up in the case of gun fire that sounded like fireworks/firecrackers.
In response to the discussion about making it criminal or like possession of open container of alcohol to violate the Fireworks/Firecracker Code and maintaining the civil fine, the Sgts and Ms. Crank were not sure whether the idea would work.  The committee agrees that the law needs to be enforced as fireworks and firecrackers are a nuisance and danger to life and homes.  

Commissioner Nixon pointed out that the front of Elliot JHS was littered with black cats, roman candles, and other remains before school began in 2006.  One community member mentioned that it would be relatively difficult to stop the illegal use of illegal fireworks and firecrackers in DC and likened this to underage drinking.  There was some discussion about the existence of criminal fines in DC and Cmdr Groomes confirmed that these can be provided and when a person does not pay, warrants are given for arrest.
Please review notes from the October 2006 meeting for more background.
Recommendation: Send a letter to the Chief of Police, Cathy Lanier, Interim Chief of the Fire and Medical Emergency Services Department, Brian Lee, Ward 6 Councilmember Tommy Wells, and At-large Councilmember and Chair of the Council Public Safety Committee Phil Mendelson, copied to Lt Tony Falwell, and Cmdr Diane Groomes requesting that the Fire Marshalls and Police Officers in at least 1 District on July 4, 2007 to allow enforcement of the fire code and noise code (nothing over 55 dB in R4 zones during the evening, which would make fireworks/firecrackers illegal).  In addition the committee recommends that council adjust the present code to allow fines to be criminal versus civil for use of illegal fireworks/firecrackers.  
MPD General Counsel and Crime Statistics for Specific Addresses upon ANC Request
Commissioner Nixon reported on an email forwarded from Cmdr Groomes that contained the letter asking the MPD General Counsel to modify the recent policy that ANCs must submit Freedom of Information Act requests to obtain crime statistics for specific addresses.  The response appeared to convey that the General Counsel would not change the police.

Recommendation:  Work with Joe Fengler, but concerns legislation on ANC requests not requiring FOIA.
Fire Hydrants
Commissioner Nixon reported that Commissioner Mack had mentioned the replacement of fire hydrants in SMD6A07 during the end of 2006.

Respectfully submitted by Stephanie Nixon.
ANC6A Public Safety Committee

2007 Mission Statement and Goals

Mission:
Engage residents, community groups, the District of Columbia Government and all other public and private institutions in an effort to prevent criminal activity affecting our quality of life and promote the public safety and health of our community.

Goals:
1. Act as a convenient and useful forum for residents and local businesses to discuss public safety issues and solutions.

a. Hold monthly meetings with a quorum present.

b. Increase attendance of residents, businesses, community groups at meetings.

c. Improve outreach to and participation of residents from all parts of ANC 6A.

2. Provide the Advisory Neighborhood Commissioner with well-informed recommendations for changes in Federal and District legislation, and regulations and operating procedures of relevant government agencies, based on input from community members.

a. Identify at least four changes in DC or Federal legislation that will help improve the public safety of our community.

b. Recognize at least four changes in regulations that will help improve the public safety of our community.

3. Improve collaboration among law enforcement agencies in our community including, Park Police, FEMS, WMATA Police, Capitol Police, MPD, and all others to address community issues at the levels of procedure, policy, and legislation.

a. Participate in PSA meetings on a monthly basis.

b. Provide reports on these collaborations.

c. Work with these agencies and council to devise appropriate methods to enhance these relationships.

d. Select at least one public safety issue for which we can work with the law enforcement agencies and community to develop and support activities that promote public safety.  (e.g., youth and safe summers)

4. Collaborate with the other ANC committees on the following issues:

a. Economic Development and Zoning – Abandoned/Vacant properties that are a safety hazard; illegal construction; H St NE – need for security at new properties

b. Transportation Committee – Need for speed control in areas affected by crime

c. Alcohol Beverage Licensing – Control of alcohol distribution in areas affected by narcotics and violent crime; Need for security hired at the owner’s expense in all new bars and entertainment venues

[INSERT DATE HERE]

Dear Chief Cathy Lanier, Interim Chief Brian Lee, Councilmember Wells, and Councilmember Mendelson,

At its regularly scheduled meeting on February 8, 2007, with a quorum present, our Commission voted to request that both agencies and Council enforce current legislation regarding fireworks/firecrackers and test a new approach in the 1st District.

We understand and respect the difficulty enforcing the use of illegal fireworks and firecrackers in the District of Columbia.  However, these fireworks and firecrackers provide distractions from gun shots and more serious crimes, particularly on and around holidays such as the fourth of July.  Two codes apply to fireworks and firecrackers, Title XX of the XXXX and Title 20, Chapter 27 of the DCMR entitled Noise Control.  In this manner they pose a significant public safety concern.  The first code makes it a civil violation to use illegal fireworks or firecrackers in the District and the second code applies specific noise levels with which all behavior in the District must comply.

After several discussions of the concerns of residents and the legislation, the ANC6A Public Safety Committee discussed possible solutions for your consideration.  First, we would like overtime pay for the at least 3 Fire Marshalls on July 3 and July 4, 2007.  We would like these 3 Fire Marshalls to be paired with 1st District police officers.  These teams would reply exclusively to firework and firecracker calls as well as possible gun shot calls allowing Fire Marshalls to take appropriate measures if firecrackers or fireworks are found on the scene and allowing the police officers to call for back-up over their radios if it was gun fire.  We would like this done to allow full enforcement of our present laws.

Second, we would like Council to consider various ways to impede or discourage the use of illegal fireworks and firecrackers, particularly in residential zones. We would like Council to consider adapting the Title XX to make the procurement, ownership, or use of illegal fireworks and firecrackers a crime and with that consider criminal fines.  

We respectfully make these requests and suggestions and appreciate your insight.
If you have any questions, then please contact Commissioner Stephanie Nixon at 202-222-8570.

On behalf of the Commission,

Joseph Fengler

Chair, Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

CC: 
Lt Tony Falwell

Cmdr Diane Groomes

[Insert date here]

General Counsel

Metropolitan Police Department

Terrence Ryan

300 Indiana Ave., NW

Rm 4115

Washington, DC 20001

Terrence.Ryan@dc.gov 

Dear General Counsel Ryan,

At its regularly scheduled meeting on February 8, 2007, with a quorum present, our Commission voted to request again that the General Counsel at the Metropolitan Police Department (MPD) change the recently implemented operational policy with regards to the release of crime statistics for specific addresses from allowing release without Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests to requiring FOIA requests for all individuals including Advisory Neighborhood Commissions.

The previous letter was sent dated January 4, 2007.  Although we have yet to receive a formal response, we have received an informal response via email that the policy will not change.  We respectfully request clarification on how the new policy adopted by MPD fits with the District of Columbia Municipal Regulation (DCMR), each Commission shall have access to District government officials and to all District government official documents and public data pursuant to §2-531 et seq. that are material to exercise of its development and recommendations to the District government.  We posit our Commission does not need a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request to seek such information to aid our decisions about whether a property or those on or around it have posed disruptive to the neighborhood.

We respectfully request that you modify the current policy in light of the DCMR and appreciate your assistance. 

If you have any questions, then please contact Commissioner Stephanie Nixon at 202-222-8570.

On behalf of the Commission,

Joseph Fengler

Chair, Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

